
External merchandise trade statistics
for June 2022

     The Census and Statistics Department (C&SD) released today (July 25) the
external merchandise trade statistics for June 2022. In June 2022, the value
of Hong Kong's total exports of goods decreased by 6.4%, whereas the value of
imports of goods increased by 0.5% over a year earlier.
      
     In June 2022, the value of total exports of goods decreased by 6.4% over
a year earlier to $380.7 billion, after a year-on-year decrease of 1.4% in
May 2022. Concurrently, the value of imports of goods increased by 0.5% over
a year earlier to $449.2 billion in June 2022, after a year-on-year increase
of 1.3% in May 2022. A visible trade deficit of $68.5 billion, equivalent to
15.3% of the value of imports of goods, was recorded in June 2022.
      
     For the first half of 2022 as a whole, the value of total exports of
goods increased by 0.4% over the same period in 2021. Concurrently, the value
of imports of goods increased by 2.1%. A visible trade deficit of
$206.1 billion, equivalent to 8.2% of the value of imports of goods, was
recorded in the first half of 2022.
      
     Comparing the second quarter of 2022 with the preceding quarter on a
seasonally adjusted basis, the value of total exports of goods decreased by
4.2%. Meanwhile, the value of imports of goods decreased by 0.6%.
      
Analysis by country/territory
      
     Comparing June 2022 with June 2021, total exports to Asia as a whole
dropped by 5.4%. In this region, decreases were registered in the values of
total exports to some major destinations, in particular Japan (-18.3%) and
the mainland of China (the Mainland) (-10.4%). On the other hand, increases
were recorded in the values of total exports to India (+76.5%), Vietnam
(+37.8%), Singapore (+24.0%) and Thailand (+19.4%).
      
     Apart from destinations in Asia, decreases were registered in the values
of total exports to some major destinations in other regions, in particular
the United Kingdom (-28.9%), the USA (-6.1%) and Germany (-2.6%).
      
     Over the same period of comparison, increases were registered in the
values of imports from some major suppliers, in particular Vietnam (+40.5%),
Taiwan (+18.0%), Malaysia (+14.8%) and Singapore (+14.2%). Concurrently,
decreases were recorded in the values of imports from Korea (-25.4%), the
Mainland (-8.8%) and Japan (-4.5%).
      
     For the first half of 2022 as a whole, year-on-year increases were
registered in the values of total exports to most major destinations, in
particular India (+62.6%), Singapore (+29.1%), the United Arab Emirates
(+28.0%) and Taiwan (+25.1%). However, the value of total exports to the
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Mainland decreased by 5.7%.
      
     Over the same period of comparison, year-on-year increases were
registered in the values of imports from some major suppliers, in particular
Taiwan (+23.8%), Vietnam (+17.7%), the USA (+11.0%) and Malaysia (+9.3%).
However, decreases were recorded in the values of imports from the Mainland
(-4.7%), Japan (-4.2%) and Korea (-1.5%).
      
Analysis by major commodity
      
     Comparing June 2022 with June 2021, decreases were registered in the
values of total exports of some principal commodity divisions, in particular
"telecommunications and sound recording and reproducing apparatus and
equipment" (by $19.4 billion or -33.8%), "electrical machinery, apparatus and
appliances, and electrical parts thereof" (by $2.7 billion or -1.4%),
"miscellaneous manufactured articles (mainly jewellery, goldsmiths' and
silversmiths' wares)" (by $2.6 billion or -12.1%) and "non-ferrous metals"
(by $2.6 billion or -33.5%). However, an increase was registered in the value
of total exports of "professional, scientific and controlling instruments and
apparatus" (by $4.4 billion or 52.4%).
      
     Over the same period of comparison, increases were registered in the
values of imports of some principal commodity divisions, in particular
"electrical machinery, apparatus and appliances, and electrical parts
thereof" (by $9.8 billion or 4.9%), "professional, scientific and controlling
instruments and apparatus" (by $3.6 billion or 37.4%), "power generating
machinery and equipment" (by $2.6 billion or 33.3%) and "petroleum, petroleum
products and related materials" (by $2.3 billion or 66.8%). However, a
decrease was registered in the value of imports of "telecommunications and
sound recording and reproducing apparatus and equipment" (by $16.0 billion or
-26.1%).
      
     For the first half of 2022 as a whole, year-on-year increases were
registered in the values of total exports of some principal commodity
divisions, in particular "electrical machinery, apparatus and appliances, and
electrical parts thereof" (by $88.1 billion or 8.4%), "professional,
scientific and controlling instruments and apparatus" (by $25.9 billion or
52.7%), "office machines and automatic data processing machines" (by
$15.3 billion or 6.3%) and "non-metallic mineral manufactures" (by
$6.3 billion or 7.7%). However, a year-on-year decrease was registered in the
value of total exports of "telecommunications and sound recording and
reproducing apparatus and equipment" (by $85.8 billion or -24.5%).
      
     Over the same period of comparison, year-on-year increases were
registered in the values of imports of most principal commodity divisions, in
particular "electrical machinery, apparatus and appliances, and electrical
parts thereof" (by $80.1 billion or 7.4%), "office machines and automatic
data processing machines" (by $23.0 billion or 11.8%), "professional,
scientific and controlling instruments and apparatus" (by $21.3 billion or
42.2%) and "petroleum, petroleum products and related materials" (by
$11.5 billion or 45.9%). However, a year-on-year decrease was registered in



the value of imports of "telecommunications and sound recording and
reproducing apparatus and equipment" (by $77.6 billion or -22.1%).
      
Commentary
      
     A Government spokesman said that the value of merchandise exports fell
further year-on-year in June 2022 alongside the deteriorated global economic
situation. Exports to the Mainland continued to fall, while those to the US
and the EU turned to declines.  Meanwhile, exports to many other major Asian
markets showed increases of varying degree.
      
     Looking forward, the worsening global economic outlook will pile on the
pressure facing Hong Kong's exports. Global financial conditions are expected
to tighten further as many major central banks continue to raise interest
rates to curb inflation, weighing on global economic momentum. The continued
tensions in Ukraine and the evolving global pandemic also pose challenges.
The Government will monitor the situation closely.
      
Further information
      
     Table 1 presents the analysis of external merchandise trade statistics
for June 2022. Table 2 presents the original monthly trade statistics from
January 2019 to June 2022, and Table 3 gives the seasonally adjusted series
for the same period.
      
     The values of total exports of goods to 10 main destinations for
June 2022 are shown in Table 4, whereas the values of imports of goods from
10 main suppliers are given in Table 5.
      
     Tables 6 and 7 show the values of total exports and imports of 10
principal commodity divisions for June 2022.
      
     All the merchandise trade statistics described here are measured at
current prices and no account has been taken of changes in prices between the
periods of comparison. A separate analysis of the volume and price movements
of external merchandise trade for June 2022 will be released in mid-
August 2022.
      
     The June 2022 issue of "Hong Kong External Merchandise Trade" contains
detailed analysis on the performance of Hong Kong's external merchandise
trade in June 2022 and will be available in mid-August 2022. Users can
download the publication at the website of the C&SD
(www.censtatd.gov.hk/en/scode230.html).
      
     Enquiries on merchandise trade statistics may be directed to the Trade
Analysis Section (2) of the C&SD (Tel: 2582 5042).
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Government follows up on positive
results of sewage surveillance and
appeals to residents to undergo virus
testing

     The Government announced today (July 25) that in order to fight the
coronavirus epidemic, the Environmental Protection Department and the
Drainage Services Department have been collecting sewage samples for virus
testing in all districts, and had detected positive results in some areas,
indicating that there may be hidden cases in the premises within these areas.
 
Rapid test
 
     As regards positive sewage testing results with relatively high viral
loads in the following areas, the Housing Department and the respective
District Offices will commence distributing about 300 000 sets of the
COVID-19 rapid antigen test (RAT) kits to residents, cleaning workers and
property management staff working in the following areas for them to take the
test on their own, in order to help identify infected persons:
                                  

Kwun Tong District – residential premises around Mut Wah Street and
Shung Yan Street (See Annex)
Tai Po District – St Martin, The Horizon, Centra Horizon, Solaria,
Mayfair By The Sea I, Mayfair By The Sea II, Providence Bay, ONTOLO,
Providence Peak, The Gracesï¼ŽProvidence Bay, Villa Castell, Deerhill
Bay and San Uk Ka
Tsuen Wan District – Lei Muk Shue Estate, Lei Muk Shue (1) Estate, Lei
Muk Shue (2) Estate, Primrose Hill, The Rise, Yau Ma Hom Resite Village,
Chung Kwai Chung Tsuen, Tai Pak Tin Village, Sheung Kwai Chung Village
and Hoi Pa San Tsuen Section Two
Yuen Long District – Tin Heng Estate, Tin Chung Court, Vianni Cove,
Wetland Seasons Park and Yuccie Square
Central & Western District – Sai Wan Estate

 
     Members of the public may refer to
(www.coronavirus.gov.hk/rat/eng/rat.html) for enquiries relating to the use
of the RAT kits.
 
     When using an RAT kit, please pay attention to and follow the
instructions from the manufacturer to perform the test and read the result
properly. It is advisable to record the displayed result by taking a photo
immediately after reading. Users should wash their hands before and after
performing the tests, and avoid placing non-essential items within the
specimen collection area. After completing the test, wrap and seal all

http://www.government-world.com/government-follows-up-on-positive-results-of-sewage-surveillance-and-appeals-to-residents-to-undergo-virus-testing-118/
http://www.government-world.com/government-follows-up-on-positive-results-of-sewage-surveillance-and-appeals-to-residents-to-undergo-virus-testing-118/
http://www.government-world.com/government-follows-up-on-positive-results-of-sewage-surveillance-and-appeals-to-residents-to-undergo-virus-testing-118/
http://www.government-world.com/government-follows-up-on-positive-results-of-sewage-surveillance-and-appeals-to-residents-to-undergo-virus-testing-118/
https://www.coronavirus.gov.hk/rat/eng/rat.html


components of the test kit carefully and dispose of them properly. If the
household environment is contaminated during the specimen collecting process,
disinfection should be conducted with 1 in 49 diluted bleach solution or 70
per cent alcohol.
 
     People who obtained a positive result through an RAT for the first time
can report via the online platform "Declaration System for individuals tested
positive for COVID-19 using Rapid Antigen Test" (www.chp.gov.hk/ratp). If
individuals encounter difficulties using the online platform, they can call
the automated system at 183 6119 to register their identification document
and telephone number. The Centre for Health Protection of the Department of
Health will contact the relevant person later to finish the report procedure.

Government updates list of places of
recognised vaccination records

     The Government announced today (July 25) that it has concluded
discussions with the Government of Cameroon to accept vaccination records
issued by Cameroon as recognised vaccination records for persons arriving at
Hong Kong who have stayed in overseas places. The relevant arrangements will
take effect at 0.00am on July 27 (Wednesday).
 
     From 0.00am on July 27, persons who hold a vaccination record issued by
Cameroon's relevant authorities in the prescribed format can board a flight
for Hong Kong from overseas places. The vaccines administered for the
relevant travellers have to be vaccines listed on the Government's List of
COVID-19 Vaccines Recognised for Specified Purposes.
 
     The Government has implemented stringent inbound prevention and control
measures for persons arriving at Hong Kong from overseas places. Persons who
have stayed in any overseas place can only board a flight for Hong Kong if
they are fully vaccinated and hold recognised vaccination records. Recognised
vaccination records include (a) vaccination records issued by Hong Kong, (b)
vaccination records or certifications issued by Mainland or Macao authorities
or an institution recognised by Mainland or Macao authorities, (c)
vaccination records or certifications issued by an authority or recognised
institution of a country where its national regulatory authority is
designated by the World Health Organization as a stringent regulatory
authority, (d) vaccination records or certifications issued by a relevant
authority or recognised institution of a country with which Hong Kong has
reached a recognition agreement arrangement with its government, or (e)
vaccination records issued by an organisation with which Hong Kong has
reached a recognition agreement arrangement.
 
     The list of places or organisations that are accepted for issuing
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recognised vaccination records is set out in the Annex, and will be uploaded
to the Government's COVID-19 thematic website.
 
     The Government will continue to discuss with other places on the
arrangements for the recognition of vaccination records, and will update the
list as recognition arrangements are agreed with these places.

Law and order situation in the first
half of 2022

1.   Overall Crime Situation
 
     In the first half of 2022, a total of 31 434 crimes were recorded,
showing an increase of 563 cases or 1.8% when compared with 30 871 cases in
the same period of 2021. There were 4 084 cases of violent crime, a decrease
of 569 cases or 12.2%. The detection rate of overall crimes in the first half
of 2022 was 30.6%.
 
     The overall crimes registered an increase mainly due to the rise of over
3 000 deception cases. In addition, blackmail and homicide cases also
registered significant increase.
 
     However, substantial decreases were registered in various major crimes.
The number of cases of robbery, burglary, rape, wounding and serious assault,
snatching, pickpocketing and theft from vehicle hit a new record low since
half yearly figures were maintained in 1977.
 
2.   Deception
 
     In the first half of 2022, the number of deception cases increased from
8 699 cases to 12 326 cases, registering a significant increase of 41.7% or 3
627 cases. Over 70% of the reports were Internet-related.  “Online shopping
fraud” (3 954 cases), “employment fraud” (1 706 cases), “investment fraud” (1
271 cases) and “telephone deception” (786 cases) recorded the highest
increase, noting a soar ranging from 40% to about four folds.
 
    The huge amount of losses involved in “investment fraud” and “telephone
deception” cases, which was over $700 million and $400 million respectively,
remained a cause for concern. For “investment fraud”, the prevalent modus
operandi used by scammers were “Romance Scam cum Investment Fraud” and the
use of fake investment applications to deceive victims. For “telephone
deception”, “Pretend Officials” and “Guess Who” remained as the prevalent
modus operandi used by scammers.
 
    In view to tackling various types of deception, Police have been mounting
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intelligence-led operations, neutralising multiple deception syndicates in
the past six months with the arrest of over 250 persons involving in over 1
000 cases of “online shopping fraud”, “online employment fraud”, “online
investment fraud”, “telephone deception”, etc, with total pecuniary loss at
about $500 million.
 
     The Anti-Deception Coordination Centre (ADCC) continued to contribute by
preventing victims of over 300 cases from wiring money to fraudsters and
intercepting over $700 million before the money reached the scammers.
 
    The public should stay vigilant when receiving unfamiliar telephone calls
purporting to be from government officials across the boundary or telephone
calls regarding detained parcels. Mainland law enforcement officers would
neither conduct investigation through telephone calls, nor request any
persons to provide bank card numbers and passwords or make a bank transfer or
remittance in order to prove one’s innocence. If in doubt, the public should
immediately call Police’s 24-hour “Anti-Scam Helpline 18222”. For the latest
anti-deception information, please visit “ADCC One-stop Platform”
(www.adcc.gov.hk) and the one-stop cyber knowledge platform “CyberDefender”
(https://cyberdefender.hk).
 
     Police have been launching its “Anti-Deception Season” publicity
campaign entitled “Beware of scams, Keep your property safe” since May.
Police produced a series of publicity videos, radio announcements, thematic
series and a television game show in collaboration with television and radio
broadcasters. Besides, anti-deception messages were also disseminated across
the territory through advertisements placed at tunnels, large outdoor
advertising spaces and bodies and compartments of public transport, as well
as anti-deception postcards mailed to the public. Furthermore, social media
platforms were also used to enhance public’s anti-deception awareness.
 
3.   Homicide
 
     In the first half of 2022, 16 cases of homicide were recorded,
representing an increase of six cases (+60%). Eleven cases involved domestic
or family violence. All of the cases have been detected.
 
4.   Blackmail
 
     A total of 921 cases of blackmail were recorded, representing an
increase of 214 cases or 30.3% when compared with the same period of last
year. The upsurge was mainly attributed to “naked chat” blackmail, totalling
708 cases, showing an increase of 215 cases. Students remained as the largest
group of victims (25% of the victims). Over 60% of the victims were aged 30
or below.
 
     In view of the upsurge of deception cases and “naked chat” blackmail in
recent years, Police continued to enhance publicity initiatives by organising
thematic activities. Following the collaboration with a television
broadcaster in March, Police worked with a radio station in May to produce an
amination series to explain different modus operandi, with a view to
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strengthening citizens’ anti-scam awareness.
 
5.   Child abuse
 
     There were 554 child abuse cases, registering a decrease of 3%. Cases
involving sexual and physical abuse saw a slight increase of 0.4% and a drop
of 5.9% respectively.
 
     In order to raise stakeholders and public awareness on child protection,
Police conducted training sessions and seminars on handling child abuse cases
for various government departments, non-governmental organisations, etc in
the first half of 2022. Officers also shared their experiences in handling
child abuse cases in a radio programme. In addition, Police will roll out
another round of large-scale education and publicity campaign on child
protection in October, aiming to raise public concern on child protection.
 
6.   Robbery and burglary
 
     There were 41 cases of robbery, representing a decrease of 39% when
compared with same period of 2021. Among these, 27 cases were detected. The
detection rate was 66%. There were 381 cases of burglary, registering a
significant decrease of 360 cases (-48.6%). Police detected a total of 123
cases and arrested 139 persons. The detection rate was 32%. The detection
rate of robbery and burglary hit a record high since half-yearly figures were
maintained in 1977. Police will continue to mount intelligence-led operations
and deploy resources flexibly to step up patrol to further combat street
crimes.
 
7.   Sexual offences
 
     There were 20 cases of rape, representing a drop of 41% when compared
with same period of last year. Among these, one case involved strangers. A
total of 402 cases of indecent assault were recorded, representing a drop of
81 cases or 16.8%. Detection rates of rape and indecent assault cases
remained high, at 100% and 78.9% respectively, however, 40% (eight cases) and
30% (122 cases) of the cases involved victims aged under 16 respectively.
 
    Police will continue to monitor the trend of sexual offences and
collaborate with relevant stakeholders for targeted publicity and public
education.
 
8.   Serious drug offence
 
    There were 683 cases of serious drug offences, registering a drop of 73
cases.
 
    Police continued to mount operations to combat drug offences in the first
half of 2022. Drug seizures of methamphetamine (“ICE”) and heroin recorded
increases. In May, Police arrested a man suspected of trafficking in 335 kg
of “ICE” and 150 litres of liquid “ICE”, with an estimated market value of
about $230 million.



 
9.   Youth crime
 
    Youth crime involving offenders aged 10 to 20 saw a decrease of 274
persons (-18%) to 1 245 persons in the first half of 2022. Crimes that
recorded decreases included serious drug offences (145 persons), criminal
damage (144 persons), shop theft (65 persons), etc. However, increases were
recorded for wounding and serious assault (182 persons), deception (102
persons) and unlawful society offences (65 persons), indicating that the
situation of vulnerable youths being exploited by lawbreakers to commit
offences remained a concern. In the first half of this year, nine male
students aged 13 to 14 were exploited by drug syndicates and arrested for
trafficking “ICE”, cocaine, ketamine and cannabis; 55 youths aged 12 to 16,
with 46 of them being students, were misled and influenced by bad peers to
engage in illegal debt collection activities including splashing red paint;
while 12 girls aged 12 to 15, with 11 of them being students, were exploited
by vice groups to engage in prostitution to earn quick money.
 
     Youth crime is a complex social issue, which requires different sectors
of the community to strengthen collaboration on publicity and education with
a view to cultivating youths’ law-abiding awareness. In June, the Force
Working Group on Community Engagement, led by the Commissioner of Police,
together with officers from Police Districts had meetings with principals and
parents to share the trend of youth crime and crime prevention messages, thus
enabling them to assist in enhancing law-abiding awareness of youngsters.
 
     In August this year, with the theme of “Be a Leader Fight Crime
Together”, the Junior Police Call Fight Crime Summer Camp aims at encouraging
youths to step out of their comfort zone, enhancing their resilience, team
spirit and leadership skills to cultivate positive values through diversified
adventure-based training activities. The Summer Camp also promotes fight
crime messages among the participants.
 
10.   Enforcement on National Security Law
 
     As at June 30, 2022, Police arrested a total of 201 persons. Of these,
over half of the arrestees have been charged.
 
     In response to the fact that the activities of local extremists have
turned underground and more discreet, Police have upgraded its “Anti-violence
Hotline” to the “Counter-terrorism (CT) Reporting Hotline 63-666-999” in June
to encourage members of the public to provide clues when encountering
suspicious persons, objects or activities, with a view to promoting the
awareness of“Spot and Report”. As at mid-July, the hotline received a total
of over 3 800 messages and Police have been taking follow-up actions for
reports involving terrorism or violence.
 
11.   Conclusion
 
     The law and order situation in the first half of 2022 remained stable.
Although the majority of crimes registered decreases, a significant rise of



over 3 600 deception cases was registered. Police appeal to all stakeholders
and the public to fight crimes with us through promoting the spirit of mutual
help and care, reminding fellows and neighbours to stay alert at all times
and reporting crimes proactively, especially against deception cases. Police
will continue to spare no effort to combat various crimes and fight the virus
together with the public.

Effective Exchange Rate Index

     The effective exchange rate index for the Hong Kong dollar on Monday,
July 25, 2022 is 100.9 (up 0.1 against last Saturday's index).

     The effective exchange rate index for the Hong Kong dollar on Saturday,
July 23, 2022 was 100.8 (down 0.2 against last Friday's index).
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